LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY 4 AUGUST 2005 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Farmer N, Parsons and Styth.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor C S Bowman attended the meeting as an observer and took no part in the decision making on the application.

LSC1.001/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Styth be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee1 for this meeting.  Councillor Styth thereupon took the Chair.

LSC1.002/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

LSC1.003/05

CONVERSION AND VARIATION OF PREMISES LICENCE – CROWN AND THISTLE, 53 CHURCH STREET, STANWIX

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.32/05 regarding an application to vary a Premises Licence at the Crown and Thistle, 53 Church Street, Stanwix Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Manager, Assistant Solicitor, Senior Committee Clerk and Committee Support Officer, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicants:

Mr B Le Voi, Punch Taverns Plc, Applicant

Responsible Authorities:

Sgt Higgins, Cumbria Constabulary 

Ms R Harland, Food Safety Manager, Carlisle City Council

Interested Party Representations:

Mrs J Ruddick

There were no applications under Regulation 8(2) for other persons to speak at the meeting.

The Assistant Solicitor advised the parties that they were entitled to legal representation.

The Assistant Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that an application had been received from Punch Taverns Plc for the Crown and Thistle, 53 Church Street, Stanwix, Carlisle.  The application for conversion of the licence under the same terms and conditions as currently held was successful.   Cumbria Constabulary were the only consultees for conversion and did not make any representations.

The applicant had also applied for a Variation of Premises Licence with the following hours of licensable activities:


Sunday to Wednesday
10.00 hrs – 00.00hrs


Thursday to Saturday
10.00hrs – 01.00hrs

An additional hour into the following morning for each Bank Holiday weekend in accordance with the non standard timings.

The application was also for an additional 30 minutes after the above times, as drinking up time.

The application outlined the additional steps which would be undertaken to promote the licensing objectives of Prevention of Crime and Disorder; Prevention of Public Nuisance; Public Safety and Protection Children.

The Licensing Manager reported that relevant representations had been received as follows:

(a) Responsible authorities - Environmental Protection Services had stated that there was the potential for a noise nuisance to the adjacent residential accommodation, from music until 0100 hours (and 0200 hours on occasions) at the premises.  This may not be prevented by keeping doors and windows closed.  The Officer had made contact with the applicants’ solicitors, Ford and Warren, to discuss the concerns informally but the solicitors would not do so.

(b) Interested Parties – Persons living in the vicinity – A letter signed by a number of residents who live in Church Street raised an objection to the proposal to extend the licensing hours at the premises.  The concerns related to the potential disturbed sleep during the extended hours from recorded and live music, drunken singing, noisy persons leaving, taxis and private cars collecting people etc.  They point out that the area is colloquially known as “Stanwix Village” and is a residential area and a Conservation Area.

The following Responsible authorities had also been consulted but had not made representations:

Cumbria Constabulary, Cumbria Fire Service, Planning Services, Social Services, Trading Standards and the Health and Safety Executive.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which have a bearing on the application and which should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Mr Le Voi, Business Development Manager, Punch Taverns plc, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· the additional steps which the applicant had taken to promote the licensing objectives;

· the intention was to have amplified and non-amplified live music by two musicians.  It was not intended to have rock bands;

· the additional hours would allow customers flexibility and was expected to lead to staggered leaving times;

· the applicant was prepared to accept that live music should terminate by 11pm but that recorded music, in the form of a juke box, should be allowed until the terminal licensing hour;

· the applicant was prepared to accept a restriction on the use of the outside drinking area to 11pm;

· the applicant was prepared to put notices up on the premises asking people to leave quietly and ensure that windows and doors were closed when live music was being played;

· the applicant was not prepared to employ a door supervisor;

He then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members.

Ms Harland, the Food Safety Manger then outlined her concerns about the potential noise nuisance and answered questions and responded to comments from the applicant and Panel members.
Mrs Ruddick then spoke on behalf of the signatories to the letter of objection to the application.  She outlined the concerns which had been set out in the letter and also raised the following additional concerns:

· The offer made by Mr Le Voi to restrict live music to 11pm was noted.  However, if the juke box was allowed to be used during the extended hours, this would disturb residents as the music could be heard in neighbouring homes;

· A quiz night was held on the premises every Thursday night and the question master, who used a microphone, could be heard in neighbouring homes.

· Noise from the premises had been heard as late as 2am to 3am when a previous landlord had been in charge of the premises;

· The outside drinking area was adjacent to her back garden and she heard noise suggesting that this was used late at night;

· People urinate in her doorway and in residents’ back gardens, there had been vomit on the pavements last weekend and glasses were often left on window sills;

· Residents’ sleep patterns would be disturbed if the premises were allowed later opening hours;

Mrs Ruddick then answered questions from Sub-Committee Members.

At 2.45pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the substitute Member, the Assistant Solicitor, the Senior Committee Clerk and the Committee Support Officer withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.20pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and all representations made.  The application is for a variation of existing Licence to allow the supply and sale by retail of alcohol, provision of live and recorded music for the hours of 10.00am to midnight on Sundays to Wednesdays and 10.00am to 01.00am on Thursdays to Saturdays with an extra hour at Bank Holiday weekends.

The Sub-Committee has found that the premises are situated in a predominantly residential and noise sensitive location.

The Sub-Committee has assessed the potential impact of the Premises against the characteristics of the area in which it is located.

Given the residential nature of the location it is considered that the provision of any music until 1am and 2am is inappropriate.

In assessing the operating schedule, particularly in light of the representations, the Sub-Committee considers that the applicant is not taking appropriate steps to ensure the prevention of noise nuisance.

The stated action to close doors and windows during the provision of regulated entertainment was insufficient.  Further, no action has been proposed which would adequately control noise from customers while leaving the premises or the manner of persons leaving.

The applicant has failed to demonstrate that the licensable activities would not be likely to cause adverse impact.

The City Council’s Licensing Policy states that the Council will not normally grant a Licence which is likely to result in increased noise disturbance to people living in the area.

The Sub-Committee is of the opinion that the proposal is likely to result in such disturbance.

It is, therefore - 

RESOLVED – 1.  That with regard to the application to vary the hours of licensable activities to 10.00hrs to 00.00hrs Sunday to Wednesday and 10.00hrs to 01.00hrs Thursday to Saturday and a further additional hour into the morning every Friday, Saturday, Sunday and Monday for each May Day Bank Holiday, Spring/Whitsun Bank Holiday and every August Bank Holiday, every Thursday, Friday, Saturday Sunday and Monday for the Easter Bank Holiday weekend and a further additional hour every Christmas Eve and Boxing Day and to reflect existing New Years Eve/Day hours, the Sub-Committee has decided – 

(a) the licensable activities sought, namely the sale by retail and supply of alcohol, the provision of live and recorded music, are approved.

(b) the variation requested to the starting time for licensable activities to 10am each day be granted.

(c)  the variation requested to the terminal hours for licensable activities be refused and they be set at 11.00pm each day with no allowance for Bank Holidays, with the exception of New Year’s Eve when the terminal hour for licensable activity be set at 12 midnight.

(d)  That the variation application to allow the premises to be open for 30 minutes after the last permitted sale of alcohol be approved.

2.  That the Licence be granted subject to the conditions as proposed in the Operating Schedule with the addition of two conditions taken from the list of sample conditions:- PPN3 and PPN5.

PPN3 – Noise or vibration from the premises;

PPN5 – Entertainment noise not to cause nuisance;

Immediately following the decision, the Licensing Manager advised the Sub-Committee that the applicants had inherited rights over New Year’s Eve to remain open from the end of permitted hours on 31 December until the start of permitted hours on New Year’s Day.  Accordingly the Sub-Committee agreed that Resolution 1(c) above should be varied to reflect these inherited rights over the New Year period.

(The meeting ended at 3.22pm)

